
November 9, 2015 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, November 9, 2015, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. David 
Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme.  Also present was 
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager and Ms. Tara Hitchens, Director of Planning/Zoning 
Officer.    
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Jason M. Logue, 150 American Avenue, Lancaster, PA 
John Oechslin Sr, 30 Cambridge Village 
John Oechslin Jr, 30 Cambridge Village 
Mark Johnson, RGS, representing Greenfield 
Ken Hornbeck, High Associates, representing Greenfield 
Jeff Cutler, 67 Cambridge Village 
Ron Horst, 1610 Princess Anne Drive, representing Millport Road 
Sarah Maser, 2451 Creekview Drive 
David Miller, Rettew Associates, representing Millport Road 
John Coldiron, Municipal Solutions 
 
Minutes of the October 19, 2015 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
October 19, 2015 regular meeting as prepared. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme to approve the minutes as presented.  Mr. Eberly seconded 
the motion and it was passed by a unanimous voice vote. 
 
Minutes of the October 29, 2015 Special Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
October 29, 2015 special meeting as prepared. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer to approve the minutes with the change that Mr. Blowers was 
present (Mr. Blowers arrived late).  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by a vote 
of four in favor and one abstaining (Mr. Buckwalter left the meeting early.) 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $905,019.76 
were presented for payment. Mr. Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in that 
amount was a payment in the amount of $57,000 to Morgan Stanley for pension MMO deposits 
($50,000 to police, $7,000 to non-uniform), a payment in the amount of $4,100 to Timothy 
Tietze an arbitrator for police contract arbitration (100% Township cost per Act 111), and a 
payment in the amount of $212,922.15 to Abel Construction for Bowman Road Culvert 
replacement project. 



 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Eberly to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $905,019.76.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Old Business: 
 

a. Discussion re: Planning Commission Recommendations on CV Region Comp Plan 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that Ms. Hitchens the Director of Planning is present at the meeting to 
discuss the Planning Commission’s recommendations on the CV Region Comp Plan. 
 
Ms. Hitchens stated that the Planning Commission reviewed the plan and developed the August 
memo to relay their recommendations.  She reviewed their recommendations including: 1. The 
plan and recommendations should be forwarded to the adjoining municipalities, school districts 
and the Lancaster County Planning Commission, 2: The future land use map should be updated 
to accommodate the land uses that are on the ground and proposed to be on the ground, 3: The 
Township consider a capital improvements plan, budget and map, 4: References to Complete 
Streets should be made should the plan be updated, 5: The urban and village growth boundary 
should be modified to include any areas that have been developed or proposed to be developed 
with services or have services currently and are not within the village or urban growth area, 6: 
All of the Route 23 issues should be moved to the recreation plan with a statement that should 
PennDOT move forward with any true roadway along the corridor that it be right sized and a 
Complete Street, 7: Safe and efficient pedestrian connections are needed throughout the 
Township, whether by a trail system or sidewalks, 8: Township consider an economic 
sustainability strategy to ensure vitality of the Township, Region and County, 9: Emergency 
management group meetings should be noted in the plan, along with the regional manager 
meetings and school district meetings (not noted currently in the plan), 10: Continue to work 
with neighboring municipalities and other agencies, 11: References should be made about the 
agreements the Township has with municipalities outside the region for Inter-municipal 
cooperation, 12: Emphasis should be put on maintaining the community character that was 
present 10 years ago, 13: The village design guidelines should be completed and rise to the top of 
list of things to complete in any revisions/updates to the comp plan. 
 
Ms. Hitchens reviewed strategies that have been implemented including: 1. Adopted the Comp 
Plan in 2003 and adopted the LIMC Growing Together Comp Plan in 2007, 2: Completed the 
Route 30 Streetscape Study, 3: Applied for funding for the Bridgeport (Rt. 462) study, 4: 
Completed the Route 30 Corridor synchronization of signals, 5: Updated the Stormwater 
Management Ordinance, 6: Public Works staff developed a pavement management program for 
maintenance, repair, and replacement of Township roadways, 7: Updating the list of historical 
structures in the Township with the help of volunteers from the Lancaster Historic Preservation 
Trust, 8: Developed a Historic Overlay District.  She stated that the Planning Commission 
discussed having a review on a regular basis instead of every 10 years as required by the MPC 
maybe reviewing the plan every 3-5 years. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked about item #10 and asked if the pool was asked about specifically.  Ms. 
Hitchens stated one of the objectives in the plan is to work within our region to fund recreational 
facilities.  She stated that they were informed that the Township was looking to move forward 
with a regional recreation plan hopefully funded through DCNR and that was one of the topics 
mentioned as an example.   



 
Mr. Blowers asked about item #8 by stating the previous County Board of Commissioners 
rebuffed an economic component to the comp plan so would it have relation to some other plan 
or would East Lampeter have to create our own.  Ms. Hitchens stated that we need to look at how 
we relate to the county and region and how we can become part of the full economic 
sustainability in the county and region or multi-county and region so we can develop this area to 
sustain but East Lampeter can’t do it alone.  Mr. Blowers asked how we can implement such a 
plan.  Ms. Hitchens stated there may be several plans out there and we need to relate all plans 
together to remain economically sustainable in all factors. 
 
Mr. Demme asked about item #4 by stating that the Board has not passed a Complete Streets 
Resolution. Ms. Hitchens stated that is correct but the Board tasked staff with determining costs 
for moving the Complete Streets Resolution forward. 
 
Mr. Meyer asked about item #2 asking how much work it would be to update the future land use 
map.  Ms. Hitchens stated that it would be little work and the Township could partner with 
Lancaster County GIS to assist.  She stated that the Township gets 10 free hours if the project is 
solely for the Township but if the project can be used by the County they don’t charge against 
those 10 hours. 
 
Mr. Blowers stated that he supports the Planning Commission’s recommendations on reviewing 
every 3 years.  Mr. Meyer asked if the Planning Commission was looking for the Boards support 
or a motion. Ms. Hitchens stated support.  Mr. Buckwalter asked what the next steps would be.  
Mr. Hutchison and Ms. Hitchens stated they should discuss the prioritizing of the 
recommendations and determine if staff or a consultant would be needed for which items.   
 

b. Ordinance Regulating Events on Public Property and Right of Ways 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that currently all events that wish to use public property and right of ways 
come before the Board for approval.  He stated that this ordinance replaces that process.  He 
stated it will formalize an application process for anyone to use public property for an event.  He 
stated they would need to submit an application, which is reviewed by staff, and if it satisfies all 
the requirements a permit is issued with no need for the Board’s approval.  He stated that 
revisions have been made based on prior Board discussions.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Ordinance Regulating Events on Public Property 
and Right of Ways.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion. Mr. Eberly asked about the additional 
costs that could be incurred.  Mr. Hutchison stated that it would be based upon the event and 
staff’s determination of what cost would be incurred by the Township for the event for personnel 
or safety items and that it would vary depending on the situation.  Mr. Buckwalter asked if non-
profits are exempt from the application fee are they also exempt from the costs. Mr. Hutchison 
stated that he thinks that it is part of the requirement to apply for the permit.  Mr. Meyer stated 
that he feels non-profits should have to pay for any costs incurred by the Township for Township 
personnel or safety items.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote. 

Ordinance # 318 
 
 
 



c. Resolution Establishing Application/Permit Fees for Events on Public Property and Right 
of Ways 

 
Chairman Blowers stated that this resolution establishes a nonrefundable $50 application fee for 
events on public property under the Ordinance that the Board just passed. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to adopt the Resolution Establishing Application/Permit Fees for 
Event on Public Property and Right of Ways.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was 
by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution #15-16 
 

d. Keller Subdivision Plan #15-29: 1901 Millport Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. David Miller was 
present. 
 
Mr. Miller, Rettew Associates, is representing the applicant Ron Horst.  He stated the Mr. Horst 
is purchasing a property that is located along Millport Road between South Ridge Drive and 
Waterfront Estates Drive.  He stated that the applicant would like to subdivide the lot into two 
lots. He stated that the first lot would be for the applicant’s personal residence and the second lot 
will be built upon when a buyer buys the lot.  He stated that they have no issues complying with 
the David Miller Associates letter dated October 2, 2015.  He discussed the waivers and deferrals 
they are requesting including: 1. Waiver of the preliminary plan submission requirement, 2. 
Waiver of plan scale, 3. Deferral of sidewalks along Millport Road in case there are sidewalks 
developed along either side.  The Board and Mr. Miller discussed the sidewalks within the area 
and past properties that sidewalks were waived.  Mr. Miller stated that curbing has been installed 
along the frontage of the property and that adequate right-of-way and roadway widening has 
already been provided.  Mr. Demme asked about the third page of the County letter which  
Mr. Miller read and then stated that he didn’t think the County was aware of the waiver of 
sidewalks granted on the other two developments.  The Board discussed options for placing a 
sidewalk along the frontage.  Mr. Miller discussed the request for fee in lieu of open space 
dedication in the amount of $540.00 per lot.  The Board discussed the predeveloped value and 
the ratio for fee in lieu of open space.  Mr. Miller stated that the applicant would like to post 
escrow for lot 1 improvements but defer escrow for lot 2 until permits are issued.  Mr. Hutchison 
stated that it can be done but it could increase the potential that it could be missed when issuing 
the permits.  The Board discussed their options for this request.  Mr. Buckwalter stated that the 
Township has to look at prioritizing where to put sidewalks in the Township and whether this 
areas should be the highest priority.  He stated that there should be a written agreement for 
sidewalks at such time the Township moves forward to install sidewalks.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Keller Subdivision Plan #15-29 at 1901 Millport 
Road conditioned on the letter from David Miller Associates as it relates to waiver requests, 
granting the waiver going from preliminary plan to final plan and plan scale, granting the waiver 
request for sidewalks providing the applicant executes an agreement with the Township related 
to installing sidewalks if needed and as relates to financial security the applicant would agree to 
design the stormwater improvements based on regulations in effect at the time but the financial 
security would be for the one lot that is being developed first in addition to that as relates to the 
park fee move to accept $1080 as fee in lieu of dedication of land for the one plot for the project 



and a note on the plan referencing the waiver of escrow for stormwater.  Mr. Meyer seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

e. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan – Dr. Carano:  
1670 Lincoln Highway East 

 
Chairman Blower asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that Mr. Carano essentially has completed all the required improvements 
but hasn’t gotten the survey out to the site to do the as-built planning.  He stated that should be 
done shortly and it will be able to be closed out.  He stated staff had no issues with the time 
extension. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to grant the Time Extension to Record the Conditionally Approved 
Plan for Dr. Carano at 1670 Lincoln Highway East as requested.  Mr. Demme seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
New Business 
 

a. Jason Logue Request Regarding Trail at Falls at Old Mill Subdivision 
 

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.   Mr. Jason Logue was 
present.   
 
Mr. Logue is a resident of the Falls at Old Mill Subdivision.  He stated that he built his house 
based on the plan the Keystone would be installing a trail.  He stated that they had a partial trail 
that got washed away due to flooding and was replaced with a stone path until more houses 
would be built.  He stated that he has contacted and left messages for Keystone, Mr. Breigel and 
Mr. Rutt and has received no response.  He is asking for the Board’s help in answering why the 
trail is not being installed.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked Mr. Logue if he has any concerns about the emergency access. Mr. Logue 
stated that it was not an issue.  Mr. Demme asked if financial security is still being held for the 
project. Mr. Hutchison stated that he would have to check into that.  Mr. Blowers stated that the 
Keystone representative that was present at the meeting in the summer of 2014 stated that they 
needed 100% owner agreement to amend the plan in regards to the emergency access and trail in 
order for them to do the roads.  He stated that the Board stated that they needed to finish the 
roads.  Mr. Demme stated that the plan states there should be an emergency access and a trail 
unless the plan has been amended.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the plan has not been amended that 
it would require 100% of the residents of the development to agree to be able to amend the plan.   
Mr. Demme stated that Keystone is obligated to complete the project but there is no time 
constraint.  Mr. Hutchison stated that an issue related to the trial is future maintenance of the trail 
if and when it is built.  Mr. Logue stated that every resident had to sign a covenant that 
specifically said they are responsible for maintenance.  Mr. Buckwalter asked who is responsible 
to enforce it.  Mr. Hutchison stated that enforcement is the question and if the Board wants to 
make efforts to require Keystone to build what is on the plan.  Mr. Buckwalter asked how the 
Board can do that.  Mr. Hutchison stated that we’d have to consult with the solicitor to see what 
the appropriate steps are to do that.  Mr. Eberly said that Keystone received a reduction of park 
fees because they were going to have trails as part of their plan.  Mr. Demme discussed the 



Township’s options including the Township taking action, Mr. Logue taking action, or the 
Township could act as a mediator and try to facilitate a solution.  The Board discussed 
maintenance of the trail and the agreements the residents signed.  Mr. Blowers asked  
Mr. Hutchison to find out how much financial security remains for the project, request that a 
Keystone representative come to a public meeting to answer the question what is happening with 
the trail and emergency access for this project and have the solicitor clarify the agreement signed 
by the residents.  Mr. Blowers stated that they will contact Mr. Logue when they get any 
additional progress.  Mr. Hutchison stated to Mr. Logue that it is highly unlikely they will have a 
response to him by November 30th (in regards to his letter) but will get him a response as quickly 
as the Township possibly can. 
 

b. Lancaster Travel Plaza Stormwater Management Plan #15-33: 2622 Lincoln Highway 
East 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that staff discovered the property owner had installed a fountain system in 
an existing stormwater basin that had not been approved.  He stated the applicant received 
direction from Township staff and they had an engineer prepare a plan and that plan has been 
reviewed by the Township engineer.  He stated that the Township engineer has provided a letter 
dated November 5th with 6 review comments that the applicant needs to address.  He stated that 
the applicant had to remove what was in place (which they did), reconstruct the basin and then 
put in the fountain.   
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to conditionally approve the Lancaster Travel Plaza Stormwater 
Management Plan #15-33 at 2622 Lincoln Highway East subject to the David Miller Associates 
letter date November 5, 2015, if the conditions in the letter are not accepted by the applicant the 
plan is denied.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. High Stormwater Management Plan #15-35: Greenfield Road at Hempstead Road 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Mr. Ken Hornbeck was 
present.  
 
Mr. Hornbeck spoke about the proposed fountain feature at Greenfield Road and Hempstead 
Road.  He stated that through a discussion with Ms. Hitchens and Mr. Hutchison it was 
determined they should submit it initially as a Stormwater Management Plan.  He stated that less 
than an acre of land will be disturbed and they will be removing 90% of the pavement and 
replacing it with a stone monument/fountain feature.  He stated that they have no issues with any 
of the comments from the David Miller Associates letter dated November 9, 2015.  He stated 
they do have one request in regards to the requirement for financial security.  Mr. Johnson stated 
that they will be relocating a 50 foot section of storm pipe around the proposed structure.   
Mr. Hornbeck stated that they would like a waiver for the financial security based on the fact that 
it is less than a days’ worth of work.  Mr. Hutchison asked what would happen to the property if 
they didn’t relocate the pipe.  Mr. Johnson stated that they can’t rebuild the site without 
relocating the pipe.  The Board and Mr. Johnson discussed the relocation of the pipe and the 
fountain feature and landscape of the site.  Mr. Johnson stated that they are not seeking any 
signage at the present time.   
 



Mr. Demme made a motion to conditionally approve the High Stormwater Management Plan 
#15-35 for the corner of Greenfield Road and Hempstead Road subject to the David Miller 
Associates letter dated November 9, 2015 and the waiver of financial security.  Mr. Meyer 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Other Business:  
 

a. Zoning Hearing Board Position – 3 year term ending November 12, 2018 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that Mr. James Glick’s term is expiring on November 12, 2015.  
He stated that Mr. Glick has expressed an interest in remaining in the position for another 3 year 
term ending November 12, 2018.  The Board reviewed the remaining members and their 
expiration dates. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to reappoint Mr. James Glick to the Zoning Hearing Board for a 3 
year term ending November 12, 2018.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Planning Commission Position – 4 year term ending November 19, 2019 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that they have a position available for the Planning Commission and 
asked the Board members to help find someone to fill this position. Mr. Blowers stated that he 
spoke with a Mr. Jordan Good and Mr. Dan Przywara who have expressed an interest but are 
unsure if they have the time at the moment to participate.   Mr. Demme asked if the position is 
not filled between now and December what happens.  Mr. Hutchison stated their Planning 
Commission meeting is tomorrow so Mr. Stumpf would be attending.  He stated that if the Board 
approves someone at their December 7th meeting the new person could attend the December 8th 
meeting of the Planning Commission.  Mr. Buckwalter stated that he would contact Mr. Roger 
Rutt to see if he is interested in the position. 
 

c. Resolution to Authorize Disposal of Township Records 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that any time the Township wishes to dispose of Township records they 
have to put a resolution before the Board and the Board has to act on it.  He stated that they 
follow the disposition schedule that is required by Historic Commission at the state level.  He 
stated that all of the records listed are legally eligible to be disposed of based upon that schedule. 
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the Resolution to Authorize Disposal of Township 
Records.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

Resolution 2015-17 
 

d. Discussion re: Lancaster Farmland Trust Efforts in East Lampeter 
 
Chairman Blowers stated that recently the Lancaster Farmland Trust announced they are working 
to purchase development rights from farms located in East Lampeter Township.  He stated that 
they are currently focused on raising the funds needed to complete these purchases.  The Board 
discussed where the land is located and how the Township could show support.  They discussed 
the possibility of a matching grant program.  Mr. Hutchison discussed Lancaster Farmland Trusts 
help in establishing a baseline of what East Lampeter Township’s pollution load is to the 



Conestoga and Millcreek.  He stated the program will help analyze what areas to address and 
where to put the emphasis on preventing pollution.  Mr. Buckwalter commented that he thinks 
the Board has showed their support to the Ag. Community and he supports what the Trust is 
doing.  Mr. Meyer suggested having the Trust come discuss what ways the Township can help.   
 

e. MS4 Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that Ms. Kalupson has updated her MS4 report with her October activities.  
He stated that the Township has their 1st DEP inspection of the MS4 program on 
November 12, 2015.  He stated that staff has been preparing for it and hopefully the Township 
will get some good feedback.  He stated it is an opportunity to help the municipality improve 
their program.   
 
Public Comment: 
 
Mr. John Coldiron, a building inspector from Municipal Solutions, asked the Board if they would 
consider opening up the residential applications to allow for more choices for inspectors.  The 
Board and Mr. Hutchison discussed this issue.  Mr. Hutchison stated that there has been 
legislation introduced but it has not been enacted that would require more than one choice.  The 
Board asked Mr. Hutchison to review this item. 
 
Mr. Jeff Cutler, Tax Collector, stated that his lawyer will file a petition with Supreme Court in 
regards to the Affordable Care Act.   
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme and seconded by Mr. Meyer to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, December 7, 2015 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ralph Hutchison 




























































